MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JANUARY 6, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, JANUARY 6, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall come to order. This is the
regular meeting of the sixth of January, 2006.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, nine members are
present. A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members, people of our County of Maui. Happy New Year! It's good to see all of us
back ready to attack the people's work.
This morning, we are privileged to have Mr. Mateo giving us our opening remarks,
after which, I would ask all of us to rise and say the Pledge of Allegiance in unison.
Mr. Mateo.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Mateo.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your New Year message, Mr. Mateo. Much
appreciated.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no one signed up to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will allow a addi--additional minutes for anyone wishing to
provide public testimony on the agenda as posted for today's meeting, the sixth of
January, 2006.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-1

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 1 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 2476 (1996), THE WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN AND
LAND USE MAP, FROM AGRICULTURAL AND OPEN SPACE TO WEST
MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA MAUKA), FOR PROPERTY
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SITUATED ON THE SOUTHEASTERLY SIDE OF HONOAPIILANI
HIGHWAY, AT HONOKAHUA, NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII" be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
2.

That BILL NO. 2 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH WEST MAUI PROJECT
DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA MAUKA)" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That BILL NO. 3 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT AND
INTERIM DISTRICT TO WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA
MAUKA) (CONDITIONAL ZONING), FOR PROPERTIES SITUATED ON THE
SOUTHEASTERLY SIDE OF HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY, AT HONOKAHUA,
NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT;
That the County Clerk RECORD the "Unilateral Agreement and Declaration for
Conditional Zoning"; and

5.

That County Communication No. 04-181, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-1 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-1. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I would like to, at this time, propose an amendment.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Please do.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
I WOULD MOVE TO AMEND THE THIRD SENTENCE IN
SECTION 2 OF THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-1, BY DELETING THE COMMA
CURRENTLY FOLLOWING THE WORDS "SINGLE-FAMILY",
AND INSERTING THE WORD "AND" AFTER THE WORDS
"SINGLE-FAMILY", AND STRIKING THE WORDS "AND
RESORT RESIDENTIAL" PRIOR TO THE WORD "USES", AND
STRIKING THE PHRASE "(INCLUDING TRANSIENT VACATION
RENTALS AND TIME SHARE)" FOLLOWING "USES". THE
SENTENCE WOULD THEN READ: "THE PROJECT DISTRICT
ALSO INCLUDES 690 RESIDENTIAL UNITS (WITH AN
OVERALL AVERAGE DENSITY OF 0.7 UNITS/ACRE) IN A
MIXTURE OF SINGLE-FAMILY AND MULTI-FAMILY USES
INTEGRATED AND COMPLEMENTARY TO THE
RECREATIONAL FACILITIES MENTIONED ABOVE"
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is that a motion, Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: That is a motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to amend
the main motion, which is attached to Mr. Carroll's January 3, 2006 memo to you the
Members of the Council, whereby we are amending "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2476, THE WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN AND
LAND USE MAP FROM AGRICULTURAL AND OPEN SPACE TO WEST MAUI
PROJECT DISTRICT 2 FOR PROPERTY SITUATED ON THE SOUTHEASTERLY
SIDE OF HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY, AT HONOKAHUA, NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI,
HAWAII." Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
At its meeting, the Land Use Committee meeting of December 7, the Land Use
Committee recommended that all reference to "short-term rentals", including "time
share" and "transient vacation rentals", be deleted from the proposed Project District
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bill. At the time of that recommendation, Committee had already voted to
recommend that the proposed Community Plan Amendment bill be passed.
My amendment to delete references to "transient vacation rentals" and "time share"
from the Community Plan bill to conform with the Committee's intent not to permit
such uses in the Project District. Further, because "resort residential" uses are not
defined under Title 19, Maui County Code, and the term is used in the Community
Plan Amendment bill to include transient vacation rentals and time share uses, my
amendment would also strike the term "resort residential", and insert the words "and"
prior to "multi-family".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question with regard to just the statement of the,
the residential unit. Because residential, in my view anyway, could be construed as
either long-term or short-term, and short-term sometimes, you know, may be
considered, I guess, a, a vacation rental, how would that be interpreted just, if we just
leave it as residential? Will that leave it in the same position that we currently have
where it would be subject to interpretation whether it be short-term or long-term?
And if Corporation Counsel could answer that or, you know, whoever is able to do
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Moto, since Ms. Johnson had indicated comments from you, are you prepared to
provide a comment at this time to her question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members.
Brian Moto, Corporation Counsel.
In responding, I, I'm assuming the question is based upon--I'm looking here at
Mr. Carroll's memo and the, the language that he's amending; and that the reference
is to the phrase "and resort residential." Is that, is that reference to residential?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. It's the first ... it says, "project district also includes
690 residential units," And my question is, because there's both short-term and
long-term rentals or residential units, I'm not sure what "residential" implies. You
know, are they, could they be used for rentals or not?
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CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, I understand the question.
First, I, I don't have the Community Plan in front of me for, for the West Maui District.
I don't, my memory is I don't believe that it distinguishes between short-term and
long-term residential uses. Usually, the term "long-term" and "short-term" becomes
important if you're talking about, if you're trying to distinguish between apartment and
hotel uses. My memory of community plans in general is that they just refer to simply
residential uses, sometimes multi-family uses. And if they intend specifically hotel
uses, then, then that designation will be used.
So the terminology that's in this amendment is basically tracking the, the defined
terms as used in the, the Community Plan. This kind of question is probably also
useful to direct to the Planning Department who is--works with and interprets these
community plans.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. You know, my only concern is so that we
don't get into a future situation where there's any ambiguity about what we mean.
And because residential units imply that the person's going to be living there on a
long, to me, anyway, on a long-term basis or renting it out, and, and I'm assuming
that rentals would still be permitted as long as they're long-term; but, I would like
some kind of answer to the question. If we need to clarify it or if the committee report
and the intent, when people go back and they check this, if that's clear enough, I'm
satisfied with that. But I don't want some future interpretation to be so broad that it, it
would once again go back to what we're trying to avoid.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
I, I would say from, as your Chair, that I believe Corporation Counsel has been very
consistent in their comments to the Members of the Council as far as "residential"
permitted uses. We also have an opinion from Corporation Counsel that within the
language of the ordinances before us, because of a Project District designation, what
is not listed as permitted, "all others" means it's not permitted. So I think it was very
clear in Mr. Moto's office's written opinion of what is permitted and not permitted uses
within the Project District area.
If I'm in error, Mr. Moto, please, you know, make a correction.
Anything else, Ms. Johnson?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. The, the only other thing would be that if there would

be further clarification where I, I guess, because it doesn't say "rental", you know, it
probably wouldn't be appropriate to put in this section. But somehow I would like
included in there that we mean long term. Now, if that's not appropriate or if that's
not the intent of the maker of the motion, then I would just like that clarified.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, do you have any comments to Ms. Johnson's query?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
But, really, me and my staff researched this amendment to make sure that it was
sufficient to cover our concerns and the concerns that the Councilmember has. And I
am confident that the wording that we have now does reflect the intent, and I cannot
see anybody interpreting it differently. I am very satisfied with the wording. I see no
reason to change or modify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Then just to put it on the record, we are referring to
no short-term vacation rentals or transient vacation rentals, and that would involve at
least, is it--and Mr. Moto, could you clarify this--is that sixty days or more, or thirty
days or more? Or what would be considered long or short? Where's the cutoff
point?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman, let me first of all say that the language that
we're looking at here is in the Community Plan, and the Community Plan itself, I don't
know how much detail it goes into when it tries to distinguish exactly what is a
short-term versus a long-term.
I think for that, you would look at zoning provisions—which would be covered under
Title 19 and the zoning bill, that's the other bill that's attached to this. Technically, the
floor amendment deals with the Community Plan bill, not the zoning bill that's related.
I'm sorry, I don't recall at the top of my head right now the exact number of days
between "short-term" and "long-term." I'd have to spend a little bit of time looking at
the, the zoning code.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: At, at some point, I would like the answer to that question,
Mr. Chair. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe State statute lists 180 days; and that is the basis of, of any

County legislation or law also.

Anything else, Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to maybe help clarify this.
According to Title 19, "'Short-term rental' means a transient vacation rental or use in
which overnight accommodations are provided in dwelling units to guests for
compensation, for periods of less than thirty days." That's Title 19, Section
19.04.040. There is no definition in Title 19 or Title 18 for just "residential." However,
in Title 18, there is a definition for "long-term residential." And it states: "'Long-term
residential development' means a single-family or multi-family dwelling which is
occupied by an owner or lessee for a continuous period of six months or more per
continuous twelve month period."
So in that, this amendment that Member Carroll is providing makes the Community
Plan Amendment consistent with the amendment that we made for the Change in
Zoning ordinance. I think that it, it's tied to these definitions through our, our zoning
ordinance. And it may make it more clear to people down the road if we amended
Mr. Carroll's amendment which says, "The project district also includes
690 residential units," if we were to just add "690 long-term residential units." I just
offer that as further clarification, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend as presented to you by
Mr. Carroll? Hearing none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the main motion as amended. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
YES, I MOVE TO AMEND THE ITEM THAT WE JUST ADOPTED
TO INCLUDE THE PROJECT DISTRICT ALSO INCLUDES
690 LONG-TERM RESIDENTIAL UNITS.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend by Ms. Johnson, seconded by
Ms. Anderson, to insert the words "long-term" between "690" and "residential" on "A
BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2476, THE WEST MAUI
COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP, FROM AGRICULTURAL AND OPEN
SPACE TO WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2, FOR PROPERTY SITUATED ON
THE SOUTHEASTERLY SIDE OF HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY, AT HONOKAHUA,
NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII". Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I just believe that it further clarifies the
intent of the discussions that we've had with regard to the people who will be living in
the units, that we want them to be long-term and not short-term. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend, Members? Okay, seeing none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND
TAVARES.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Two "noes"?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: NO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Three. Okay. Motion passes: six "ayes"; three "noes", with Members
Molina, Pontanilla, Tavares, voting "no."
We are back to the main motion as amended, Members. Further discussion?
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, if we're done with the, with that bill, I have
a, another amendment I'd like to offer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Please.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. In the Project District bill, Mr. Chairman, you have
a, and Members, you have a memo dated January 5 from myself, even though you
received it this morning. It was regarding a floor amendment, and it, it, if I refer you
to number one on the first page, which is the intent is to revise the, quote, "height",
unquote, definition of the proposed Project District bill by referencing the relevant
Maui County Code provision rather than the grade.
And if you will turn to page four of, of the memo, where it starts with "MOTIONS", this
is what I, I'll make the motion now.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED PROJECT DISTRICT BILL
ENTITLED "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING" CHAP-AMENDING "TITLE 19 OF THE MAUI COUNTY CODE TO
ESTABLISH WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA
MAUKA)", ATTACHED TO COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-1, BY
DELETING ALL REFERENCES TO, QUOTE, "ABOVE FINISHED
OR EXISTING GRADE, WHICHEVER IS LOWER", UNQUOTE, AND
BY INSERTING THE PHRASE, QUOTE, "AS DEFINED IN
SECTION 19.04.040 OF THE MAUI COUNTY CODE", UNQUOTE,
IN SECTIONS, AND I DON'T, I'M NOT GO--I GUESS I SHOULD
READ ALL THE SECTIONS, 19.92.040(B)(1)(d), 19.92.040(B)(2)(e),
19.92.050(B)(4), 19.92.060(B)(1), AND 19.92.070(B)(1).
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Ms. Tavares, Tavares, seconded
by Mr. Carroll, to amend the proposed Project District bill. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I think as we discussed in Committee,
a, a proposal is, is being circulated through the various Planning Commissions that
address this particular part of chapter, Chapter 19, or about the, the grade and
whether it's a finished grade or having to do with, with what can go on, on a piece of
property. And I think that if we reference the Maui County Code either as it exist or
as it's revised, or at the time that this development will take place, the law in, in, in
effect at the time, because we know this is a phased-in project, will apply, rather than
us going back every time and changing not just this particular project, but all other
projects.
So it is more efficient, I believe, to reference the Maui County Code and whatever
those provisions are at the time of permit application, for example. So I would offer
this to, to help us so that we don't have to go back, and we'll be in, in step with the
time, whichever the time it is. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I think it's prudent to see what all these sections say, so to make sure that we are
being consistent because she's referenced vary section--various sections within
Title 19. And I thought that it was actually only going to be Title--as defined by
Section 19.04.040, but there's other sections here, 19.92.050. And, and if we could
just have a few minutes recess to verify that there's consistency within these
definitions.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, sorry. Maybe I can clarify that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Fine.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chapter 19.92 is all about the Project District. So what
we're changing is all the references within this Project District that have the height
requirement are now being changed from what it was to referencing the County
Code.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. I understand now. Thank you.
Nineteen-0-four point 0-four-0, says that, "'Height' means the vertical distance
measured from a point on the top of a structure to a corresponding point directly
below on the natural or finish grade, whichever is lower." And that ties it to the
natural grade, so I have no problem with that, Mr. Chairman.
I have not seen the new definition that's being promoted. And because of that, I think
that's why I made the amendments in Committee to make sure that we kept this to
the existing or natural grade.
I think it's quite disturbing that developers are coming in and totally changing our
topography. I think Maui is quite nice the way it is and that we don't need to be
blasting out rock so that adjustments can be made for drainage because they have
altered the drainageway by putting in fill to allow for greater view planes.
Now, I don't know that, that is the intent for Kapalua Mauka, but I see it going on all
over South Maui and it only leads to problems. So I'm, I'm fine with this amendment
because it should be tied to the Code. And should this definition be changed in the
future, well, we'll deal with it then when that comes forward, but.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council will be making that determination, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's right. So we'll have another shot at it. So I
support Ms. Tavares' amendment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
January 6, 2006
Page 13

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the main motion as amended, Members. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, at this time, if there are no other amendments, may I
request your consideration of closing public testimony so that we can proceed without
any potential interruptions to . . . to, to our voting process and procedures.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair is happy to take your request under consideration. Therefore,
it being nine thirty-two, Members, with no objection, the Chair is closing public testi-before I close it, let me just ask once more.
Is there anyone in the attendance wishing to provide public testimony on any item
agendized for today's meeting? Okay, seeing none, with no objections, the Chair
orders testimony closed for today.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
We are currently, Members, on a motion as amended regarding Committee
Report 06-1. Further discussion on the motion as amended, Members?
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you very much.
I will be supporting the motion as amended on the floor, although I must admit I am a
bit disappointed in what has been the wishes of the, of the Committee and the
Council regarding the transient vacation rental portion of this proposed project. I still
am feeling that if there is any proper place for transient vacation rentals, it is a place
like this. We are going to be dealing with transient vacation rentals, or are dealing
with it in my Committee presently, the Planning Committee. And I, I do look forward
to lots of lively discussion regarding that. And, at the end, Mr. Chairman, I will make
an announcement about our upcoming hearings in Hana, Molokai, and Lanai on this
very topic.
But, you know, I will abide by the wishes of the majority of the Council. I will be
supporting the project as designed, not that I think it's perfect by any means. It's not.
And we all know that there are traffic considerations that have to be addressed in the
near future. And, and, unfortunately, most of that's out of our hands, in particular, our
direct hands since it has to do with bypasses that would be State roads or State
highways. I hope that we will continue to work diligently and the Administration will
work diligently to provide the traffic relief that we need on the West Side.
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So, Mr. Chairman, with those little comments, I'll conclude. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion as amended? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Because there was much discussion in
Committee, I think that many of the things that I'll just reiterate have to do with the
use of our resources and the allocation of those resources to specific groups of
people. I have no problem with the beauty of the Kapalua Resort area and the
quality of the product that's being delivered. That is the way it's being marketed, and
we have a beautiful resort area.
And I applaud the efforts of this company for many of the good things that they have
done: Maui Preparatory Academy is one of them; the undergrounding of their
utilities; many of the sensitive ways in which they have dealt with a lot of the, I guess,
the vistas in that area; and even the golf course. There's a golf tournament slated for
this weekend. So I mean as a company, they do a really fine job of delivering what
they deliver.
My concern has always been, though, with any large developments, whether it was
Kapalua Mauka, whether it is Amfac/JMB's proposal, whether it's another proposal
that comes forward, even Pu'unoa, I have problems when we have not done our core
legislation so that the there create--there's created a level playing field so everybody
pays equally when they come before us. That's a problem for me.
I would have hoped that we could have waited a little bit longer because at least on
the affordable housing and the traffic impact fees, I think we would have come up
with something that, you know, would have given us or at least the developer a, a
guideline.
My other concern, though, is for water; it's for sewage. If we use up--and we're
already maxed out in our sewage capacity--and we have all these other projects
coming, I know that we're going to run into trouble. If a 100 percent affordable
housing project comes in, where we're going to get the capacity?
We say that we want affordable housing and we want it now. Well, what if by
approving these types of, I guess, future developments, even when they're coming
for their building permits and what not, I don't see anything that's going to constrain
the growth in West Maui in the areas which is primarily resort. The Council has no
control over Kaanapali ocean resorts. We have no control over . . . They're all going
to, you know, tap into sewage water, everything that we have as resources in West
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Maui. And we have this one tiny, thy-bitty little road. Last night, going home, the
traffic was backed up to Ukumehame, and there was no accident and there was no
rubbernecking, nothing else. The one traffic light at Launiupoko, and perhaps the
fact that you can no longer bump off onto Front Street, because that's closed off due
to construction, but backed up to Ukumehame? You cannot solve problems by just
loading on more and then hoping that it's all going to get worked out in the end. We
have to get a corridor. We need to do some key things, and particularly in West
Maui.
Our economy and this, the whole budget that we produce is tied into principally South
and West Maui that produces the brunt of the revenues for real property. Everybody
keep saying, "Oh, yeah, we're going to get all this revenue," and we're get, getting,
you know, some homes in that area for rental that would be affordable. Well, that's
all well and good, but when the straw is broken on the, you know, camel's back when
they have that last straw where people are backed up to Maalaea every day, you are
not going to get the revenues generated because it will no longer be an attractive
area for people to go to. That's just the simple truth. You cannot keep repeating the
same behavior, the same kinds of approvals every time and expect a different result.
It cannot happen. And by adding more problems onto existing ones, you are not
going to get where you want to go.
If every single thing--and this is a good company, I'm not speaking about companies
that, you know, haven't taken care of their employees. This company has taken the
initiative to provide some housing for their employees and some of it is affordable.
That is the example.
Why did we see all of the people during the Committee meetings, huge numbers of
employees saying, "I want a home." These are existing employees. These are not
new employees being created by the jobs that will come with this resort development.
These are existing employees. If everything is working, then why were they all sitting
in the gallery asking, "When is my turn going to come?"
So there's something radically wrong if a good company who's trying to mitigate the
impacts of development and provide living close to where their employment is and
reduce the traffic on Honoapiilani Highway has existing employees in the hundreds
that can't find a place to live. And then we go and we add more development, just
open it right up, and we expect that we're going to resolve the problem. If we haven't
resolved it now, then I don't think this is going to do it because these are the existing
employees. What about the new employees that allegedly this resort development
will create?
So these are the questions, Mr. Chair, that I have to be able to answer the people in
West Maui; I have to be able to answer to the citizens who pay taxes here, "Why are
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we not getting the revenues for West Maui?" because people no longer find it a
pleasant trip to go down Honoapiilani Highway to an overcrowded, overtaxed
infrastructure type of community.
And it's not just this. I'm not blaming Kapalua Land or Maui Land & Pine. This is the
cumulative impact of all these years. And by adding more development, we're just
not going to get there. We've got our work to do, and I would like to have a chance to
do it before we heap on more misery.
And I've said enough, and thank you for allowing me to go on, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on your, our main motion as amended? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank, thank you very much.
Chairman, I've taken a long look at the project and tried to really reconsider and
weigh varying aspects of the project that I thought initially were shortsighted and
virtually inadequate. I've spent time recalling request for continued negotiations, the
ability to sit and talk story about potential for a win-win situation versus a win-lose
one that is really a poor result.
I still continue to, to struggle with this particular project because I still see the project
with its inability to address some of today's most pressing needs, needs that the
company themselves have addressed as employee needs that they need to deal and
address at this particular point in time.
We dealt with a lot of smoke and mirrors, Chair. Numbers were sketchy, plans
inconclusive, and noted financial needs of this particular company was extremely
over exaggerated. Who are we building houses for? Questions that we all ask
ourselves. Developments such as this one, Chairman, is not the priority of this
community. Each of our members, each of us have taken strong positions in
supporting good projects that address the resident needs for housing. Each one of
us should take a moment and reflect on the words that we spoke when it came to
high-end developments and meeting the needs of our resident community, and our
words should be echoing in our minds.
I still have difficulty with this particular project, Chair, Chairman. And with mixed
feelings this morning, I will continue to vote no on the motion on the floor. Thank you,
Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I will be supporting this motion. The many meetings that we had on this project, you
know, we've heard testimony from employees as well as from the community. What
they all talk about is affordable housing, infrastructure, traffic, schools, stream flows,
as well as the adoption of agricultural lands. There were supporters and
nonsupporters of the project.
But for me, Chair, I, I look at the benefits that is being provided, as well as the issues
that concern West Maui. This project will support economic growth for Maui County.
For Maui Land & Pine, it will support to keep agriculture as a viable business and,
thereby, continue to ensure employment opportunities in the agricultural industry
continues on. Maui Land & Pine has been in agriculture for as long as I can
remember.
In the early years, pineapple was a profitable product to keep the company going.
But with competition in the pineapple industry worldwide, you know, Maui Land &
Pine Company is struggling just to keep the agricultural side of the business, you
know, viable.
You know, with the numerous conditions that we impose on this project, you know,
we have increased the insurance that the concerns that we've heard regarding
affordable housing, schools, road improvements, water conservation, preservation of
historical sites, and most importantly that they utilize the best management practices
to prevent infiltration to con--of contam, contaminants from reaching the underlying
aquifer that's in Kapalua. These will be addressed.
As far as the highway itself, yeah, we have a problem in regards to H'piiiani. It's a
two-lane highway. And it's been a problem for over twenty/twenty-five years now,
and it, we continue to struggle with that. So local government, as well as State
government and Federal government, need to be involved in creating that H'piilani
four-lane highway that we all dream of. And, hopefully, one day, we'll realize the
completion of H'piilani.
But for me, Chair, the benefits that it brings Maui is a lot. The issue of traffic is a
great concern for me also.
So thank you, Chair. I'll be supporting this proposal as amended.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
There's been a lot of great and interesting discussion, and I respect all viewpoints my
colleagues have shared with us today.
You know, this is, there's been a lot of give and take with this project, In the area of
housing, the percentage is fair. It may not be the best to some, but it's fair when
taken into consideration there is no formal housing policy adopted by this Council at
this time. It's still a work in progress. So the question becomes do we treat the
so-called "big applicants" the same as the little applicants? I mean, we're, we're in a
democracy here, so our hands are tied, in my mind, somewhat. In terms of
treatment, we have to treat everybody fair.
So there's been concessions made by both sides. And, you know, on the subject of
the economy in which Member Pontanilla has talked about, that, to me, is also
another issue here along with the discussion that has been brought about the
so-called "million-dollar homes." We're looking at a company that employs a lot of
people on this island, which include those who have recently, as well as long-time
kamaaina. And we can have all the available units out there for purchase, but if
people don't have the means to purchase them, in other words, don't have jobs that a
company like this provides for, then there's no sense in people getting houses. If
they don't have money or jobs, what's the, you know, what's the point here? So we
need to keep that in mind when we create legislation or support legislation or deny
legislation in all aspects.
The long-term health of our economy, to me, is an important priority. Yes, the
economy is going strong right now, Mr. Chairman. But, inevitably, it will go down.
And this project, I, in my mind, provides a long-term opportunity to keep our citizens
working, to keep our families together so they can provide the means for their kids to
go to school, put clothes on their backs, and opportunities for housing and other
things, you know, Mr. Chairman. So that's always part of my decision-making when I
look at, you know, projects like this that come online.
But, you know, part of this problem, and I can agree with Member Johnson's concern
with the traffic. It's been the State over the years. We still gotta stay on their okoles
because, you know, I, I blame the State for a lot of the problems West Maui is having
when it comes to traffic. And it's a darn shame over--it's taken this long to get some
kind of traffic relief. It's something we just gotta continue to work with the State, and
it's, it's frustrating, and I agree. But you cannot just punish one landowner and be so
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presumptuous that, you know, they have been the cause of all the problems of traffic.
It's government in itself, you know. And, unfortunately, we don't have power over the
State. But I hold the State accountable for a lot of the traffic problems that West Maui
is experiencing.
So, for me, Mr. Chairman, I will support this project. And it may not be perfect, but,
again, we gotta look at the long-term health of keeping our employers who provide
opportunities for many of our citizens strong because if we start to deny or create
legislation that could be deemed as anti-business, then we're going to have problems
of a different kind, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, for my second and final round on this.
Members have, Mr. Pontanilla in particular, talked about conditions and--that we've
gone back and forth. And for those people who might have missed our intense and
exciting Committee meetings regarding the conditions, you know, just as a review,
there are thirteen conditions. In one of those conditions, there are nine
sub-conditions, so there are a lot of conditions that have been placed on this project.
And I would like to point out two of them.
And one--the first one is number ten, which has to do with their contribution for traffic
improvements. And in the, in that condition, we also had put in there that they are
going to pay to the County of Maui the amount of $3,500 or the prevailing rate in
effect at the time of final subdivision approval, whichever is greater, per unit. So we
have taken into consideration, with this project, that it is tied to what future work we
do in the traffic impact fee area.
The other condition that I want to point to has to do with housing, and that's under
Condition No. 11. And after you get through all the alphabets there, alphabet "g"
states: "That, prior to final subdivision approval, any affordable housing policies
adopted by the County of Maui which would result in a greater number of affordable
dwelling units shall apply."
So I believe we've tried to look at this project, because it has always been presented
to us that it is going to take years to implement the full build-out of the project, and
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that it is a, a phased-in project, and may take, you know, like around ten years, as I
understand; but, if we change or adopt and revise housing policies, it will be
whatever is in effect because at that time, our laws will reflect what our needs are in
the community in that particular period of time.
So I think we went--had quite a bit of discussion about the housing in, in light of the
fact that we don't have a housing policy per se. We are working on that. I look
forward to the discussions in Mr. Mateo's Committee to finalize our housing policy
and codify it; and also in my Committee, the traffic impact fees that we will soon be
codifying that. So we've made allowances for the future and tied this project to those
future requirements.
So, for those reasons, Mr. Chair, I think we did a, a, an excellent job with the
conditions of zoning and that this project and the willingness of the developers and,
and Maui Land & Pine to be receptive and responsible partners in our community, I
will be supporting the project. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not--Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You know, it, it is with great regret that I cannot support this project.
When I first came to Maui twenty-five years ago, I landed in Kapalua and lived there
for quite some years and had a business there, and had a good relationship with
Mr. Alan Simpson, Mr. Colin Cameron, various management people who were there.
And back then, Kapalua had more of a family feel, feel to it. I lived there, raised my
son there for some years.
And I just feel that as the second largest landowner on this island who will be reaping
millions of dollars of profit from this development, which is all geared to the high-end
market, people who are coming to enjoy the beautiful resources that Maui has to offer
and not necessarily contribute in any way except pay their tax bill, I just don't feel that
the company is giving back enough.
We have a myriad of problems here in Maui that are the result of these type of
developments that we've allowed to happen in the past. And I just don't feel that it's
responsible to sell Maui--Maui off to the highest bidder and not get anything in return
to balance off the problems that we're facing.
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H'pillani Highway, yeah, that's a State issue. But I'd like to remind everybody that
over twenty years ago, Kapalua Land got four lanes to Kapalua, four lanes to
nowhere, when people were still waiting for the bypass in Lahaina. So this company
wields a lot of power at the State level, and I think they could have used this
opportunity to get some concrete commitments from the State to get the Lahaina
bypass built in a timely way so that their development, as it progresses, will not add
to the problems that we already have.
As far as the affordable housing goes, you know, if that's the only thing that we're
getting out of this for the residents of Maui County, I'd say it's still not enough.
They're giving preference for the forty rental units, and the remaining affordable units
wherever they may be, and they're giving preference to their employees, so that
benefits Kapalua Land Company. It doesn't benefit the community as a whole. And,
yeah, their employees are residents, but they could also be transplants from the
Mainland. So where is the benefit to our community as a whole? How is Maui
County and the kamaaina families who have supported this County all these years
and have, have, through their hard work, afforded our ability to develop our resources
and to protect those resources that need protection for our generation and future
generations? How is it benefiting them? It's only going to add to the problems we
have today.
So I'm very disappointed. I think Kapalua could have stepped to the plate and done
a much better job of offering back something to the community for what they're
taking. They're going to reap huge profits from this, Mr. Chairman, and they're taking
400-plus acres that are currently in ag, high production land, to allow these
multi-million dollar residence to have less density. I don't see that as a good tradeoff
for us, Mr. Chairman. We're supposed to be protecting our ag land. Our General
Plan says so, our community plan say so, specifically West Maui Community Plan,
says that we're supposed to keep the ag land that's currently in production in
production. There's no provision to take more land out of ag, yet Kapalua made a
deal with the State, traded off some land, and they're taking 450 acres out of pine for
this project.
As I said, I don't see the tradeoff beneficial to the community. I don't see how this is
going to improve the quality of life for the citizens of Maui County in general. It might
provide a good quality of life for those millionaires who are going to go out there and
buy their product and the few employees who might be given employment, but,
remember, they've laid off a lot of people too. Where is the balance? I haven't seen
any numbers. So I'm just extremely disappointed that Kapalua has not offered more
to the community for what they're taking.
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We had a hearing last night in Kihei, Wailea 670. I think they're pretty desperate to
get their project passed too because they came forward and voluntarily offered to
give way more money to, back to the community as far as they're giving $5,000 a unit
for traffic improvements. They're giving $3,000 a unit for schools which may help,
hopefully, get a high school in Kihei.
But, you know, I'm just sorely disappointed. I, I think that they could have been more
upfront. I think it was extremely disingenuous not to tell us what their expected
profits are. They're a publicly traded company and that information should be public.
I just feel that if you're not part of the solution of the myriad of problems that we have
here right now on Maui, as a result of the kind of development that this represents,
then you're part of the problem. So with great reluctance, I will continue to vote no on
this project.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, further discussion on our main motion as amended? If not, all in favor of
the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON, AND
MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have six "ayes"; three "noes"--Anderson, Johnson, Mateo. Motion
passes.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, BILLS NO. 1 (2006), 2 (2006),
and 3 (2006), respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-2

- PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 04-294, from the Director of Parks
and Recreation, relating to the Hula Bowl college football all-star game, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-2.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-2. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Your Parks and Economic Development Committee met on this particular subject,
and because it was a housekeeping measure since we no longer have the Hula
Bowl here, it has moved on, we just simply wanted to take care of this measure and
recommended the filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we do, we shall take a break at this time. Members, Council will
be in recess till 10:15 am.
(The meeting was recessed by the Chair at 10:05 am., and was reconvened at 10:20 a.m.,
with all members present.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of sixth of, excuse me, the Council meeting for
6 January--I was looking at September already--2006, shall reconvene.
Mr. Clerk, please proceed with the agenda.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-1

- THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated December 22, 2005)

In accordance with Resolution No. 85-120, informing of the receipt of $102,983.78 in
Federal Forfeiture Funds from the U.S. Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement
Administration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-1.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-1. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair and Members.
We have received a communication from our Chief of Police, Mr. Tom Phillips, on
December 22, informing us of the intent to use these funds for law enforcement
purposes in accordance with Federal Forfeiture Guidelines, and that this body will be
informed of any expenditures using forfeiture funds. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-2

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated December 16, 2005)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Board of Water Supply due to the resignation of Greg Smith on December 16,
2005.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-2.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-2. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This matter relates to the resignation of Greg Smith from the Board of Water Supply,
via correspondence from the Mayor's office, effective December 16, 2005. I'd like to
thank Mr. Smith for donating his time to the Board.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-3

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated December 30, 2005)

Requesting adoption of a proposed resolution entitled "AMENDING RESOLUTION
NO. 05-166, RELATING TO THE APPOINTMENT OF A LEGISLATIVE ANALYST IN
THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO, 06-3 BE ADOPTED AND THAT THE COMMUNICATION BE
FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt the
resolution attached to County Communication 06-3, and filing of said communication.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to make a correction in the resolution
approving the most recent appointment to a position in the Office of Council Services.
The change is consistent with the understanding of the office and the employee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much.
I'm happy to welcome Kim to, to the fold. I've had an opportunity to meet with her
just basically briefly, but I understand she will be assigned to the Planning
Committee, and I am looking forward to working with her this year; and I think all of
us will gain a lot from her knowledge and background, too. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-1.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 06-4

- LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated December 22, 2005)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-4 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-5

- LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated December 22, 2005)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-5 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-6

- LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated December 29, 2005)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
ESTIMATED REVENUES, THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS,
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AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT

PROJECTS)".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No, 06-6 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-7

- LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated December 29, 2005)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
ESTIMATED REVENUES, THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS,
AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
PROJECTS)".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-7 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-8

- ALICE L. LEE, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
(dated December 12, 2005)

Pursuant to Chapter 2.94, Maui County Code, transmitting a copy of the proposed
document entitled "AGREEMENT REGARDING AFFORDABLE HOUSING, Maui
Beach Hotel/Maui Palms Redevelopment Project".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-8 be referred to the Housing and Human Services Committee.
NO. 06-9 - MICHAEL W, FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated December 20, 2005)
Relative to an application filed by Stan and Hassle Zitnik, transmitting a proposed bill
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING STAN AND HASSIE ZITNIK A
CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR THE CONVERSION OF A 180 SQUARE FOOT
GARAGE TO A BUSINESS OFFICE FOR AN INTERIOR DESIGNER FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED IN THE R-2 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, AT
2144 KAHOOKELE STREET, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII", and related documents.
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-9 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 06-10 - GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated December 12, 2005)
Transmitting the semiannual report regarding park dedications for the period
October 1, 2004 through March 31, 2005.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-10 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development Committee.
NO, 06-11 - JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated December 28, 2005)
Relating to the matter of the Keopuolani Playgrounds (Horseshoe Pitching Courts).
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-11 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation on the left-hand margin of your
agendas regarding the County Communications? Are there any comments or
considerations to be presented? lf, if not, the Chair will refer to the standing
committees as noted on the left-hand margin of your agenda, with no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further County Communications,
General Communications, or Resolutions. Shall we proceed with Ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 106 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 3.48.670,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY TAX
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING BILL NO. 106 OF 2005.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass Bill 106
of 2005 on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to amend the interest rate earned by taxpayers
who prevail on their real property tax appeals from a fixed rate of 8 percent, to a rate
based on the average rate of return on, return earned on County investments during
the previous calendar year, rounded down to the nearest quarter percent.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye,"
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 106 of 2005 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 107 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 3.64.030,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO MAUI COUNTY
INSURANCE PROGRAM, RETENTION LIMITS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING BILL NO. 107 OF 2005.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass Bill 107
of 2005 on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to increase the maximum property and liability
insurance deductible that the Director of Finance may purchase, from five hundred
thousand dollars to a million dollars.
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Your Committee notes that sig, significant reductions in insurance premiums may be
realized by allowing the Director of Finance the flexibility to evaluate the cost savings
from a higher deductible amount against the increased risk to the County to fund their
higher share of losses.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill No. 107 of 2005 passes second and final reading. Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 108 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES,
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING
AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, without objections, I'd like to incorporate Bill No. 109
of 2005 into a main motion that I will proceed with, with your permission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Pease proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. If we can have the Clerk read Bill No. 109 of 2005

title before I proceed with the motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
Bill No. 109 (2005) was presented at this time.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 109 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO, 3280,
BILL NO. 36 (2005), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr, Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NOS. 108 OF 2005 AND 109 OF 2005.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass
Bills 108 and 109, both of 2005, on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The Department of Parks and Recreation informed your Committee that they will not
be able to purchase playground equipment before the Fiscal Year '05 appropriation
for the Boundless Playground lapses on December 31, 2005,
The passage of these bill, proposed bills will amend the Fiscal Year '06 budget to
appropriate $714,000 to allow the Department to complete this project. Your
Committee was concerned about the disagreement between the Boundless
Playgrounds and Pa Pa'ani Playgrounds volunteer groups and whether their
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differences will jeopardize the completion of this project. However, the Department of
Parks and Recreation stated that they can complete this project with the requested
funds because various construction trade unions have volunteered to assist in the
construction.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair.
Also, based on my concerns, there was the communication item number 06-11,
which I put into my Committee so that there at least is an opportunity for the people
who are concerned about how this park is being developed to at least voice those
concerns before a Council body.
I do support the concept under Bills 108 and 109. 1 think that it's, it's a wonderful
playground. I still have concerns that I have not been able to obtain answers to with
regard to the cost for maintenance, who is going to take on the responsibility if this
playground equipment does not actually hold up. And because we've had past
problems in that same area over by the horseshoe pitching area with salt damage,
this is a project that I still have concerns about.
I think that when the two groups were working together, my understanding was that
money was coming in from another, I guess it would be for a donation from a
foundation through a grant, I didn't have as much of a problem with it. Also, because
the community playground and the concept of reducing the cost through voluntary,
voluntary labor and maintenance, would have actually incorporated or allowed
perhaps additional playgrounds to be built.
My concern is that the cost is still so high for this particular playground. I think that
the differences eventually could have been worked out, but I'm going to maintain my
no vote just on the general principle that when I don't have all the answers and when
the issues that are still lingering with regard to some of the dissatisfaction that certain
people have expressed as to handicapped accessibility are still out there, I'm going to
vote no again even though I totally support the concept of the playground for any
child whether they have a disability or limitations or not. So I do support it; but, just
in principle, I will be continuing my no vote.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KANE, MATEO, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have two "noes." Is that for both bills, Ms. Johnson and
Ms. Anderson?
Thank you. We have seven "ayes", two "noes"--Ms. Anderson and Ms. Johnson, on
both Bills 108 and 109, thereby, Bills 108 and 109 of 2005 passes second and final
reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 110 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2980 (2001),
TO EXTEND A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO MAUI EXPOSITION, INC.,
TO ALLOW THE CONTINUED OPERATION OF THE MAUI SWAP MEET
WITHIN THE P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KAHULUI, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 110 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 110 of 2005 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to amend Ordinance No. 2980 by extending the Conditional Permit
for a period of two years or until the swap meet is relocated, whichever is less, to
Maui Expositions, Inc., to allow the continued operation of the Maui Swap Meet within
the P-1 Public/Quasi-Public District for property situated at Kahului, Maui, Hawaii,
comprised of approximately . . . 4.8 acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 110 of 2005 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 111 (2005)
A BILL. FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.80B.030,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO REQUIRE A WATER ELEMENT IN THE GENERAL PLAN
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. CHAIR, VOTE—I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 111 PASS SECOND
AND FINAL.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass
Bill 111 of 2005 on second and final reading. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
This just, I think, draws attention to the fact of the importance of water and its
availability to our County, and that we specifically pay attention to it as we're doing
planning in both the General Plan and the community plans. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to take this opportunity to thank the Chair of the Committee, as well as the
Committee members, for hearing this item as it was initiated. I think having the water
element highlighted, as the Chair of the Committee, Ms, Tavares, has stated, is
important enough for it to be an item that's highlighted. And having it there does
require the discussion to be contained within the General Plan. Without it, there may
be the opportunity for it to not be highlighted, and specific regarding supply, demand,
and quality of water, that's very important for the citizens of the County. So I want to
thank the Chair for bringing it forward.
I apologize for not being available at the first reading of this item, but I want to thank
the Members for their favorable consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 111 of 2005 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 112 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 10.68.110,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO HEAVY VEHICLES AND VEHICLE LOAD
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 112.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 112 of 2005 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Bill No. 112 amends the Maui County Code to allow for the restriction of certain
heavy commercial vehicles from using the portion of Front Street from the Puamana
end of H'piilani to where Front Street intersects at Shaw Street. In restricting
unnecessary travel of commercial and other vehicles carrying heavy loads of 10,000
pounds or greater from this typical narrow portion of Front Street, it will lessen traffic
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hazard risks to residents, bicyclists, and pedestrians that frequent this potential, or
this portioned area.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I want to thank the Chair of the Committee for hearing this
and for listening to the concerns of the community because of the safety issues, the
fact that so many children and even disabled adults, as well as walkers, joggers,
come along this area, and the roadway width is really substandard.
And I also want to thank Public Works and the Police Department for giving their
positive input because they really explained, I think, to the Committee members why
this was important; and that when you have roadway widths that don't accommodate
those kinds of conflicts, it really is important to respect the safety of all of the citizens
that live in that area.
So I really appreciate the Committee members, as well as the Council, supporting
this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 112 of 2005 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we are under "Announcements," and I would like to start the
new year with Mr. Molina.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of January 6, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 10:55 am.
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